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February 23, 2010
The Honorable Bob Ferguson
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

This letter transmits an ordinance that would reduce the fee for source-separated yard waste and organics delivered to county transfer facilities from $82.50 per ton to $57.50 per ton.  The proposed effective date is May 1, 2010.  Passage of the ordinance will support the county’s leadership role in promoting sustainability and addressing climate change.
Increased capacity for handling yard waste and organics at the Solid Waste Division’s new Shoreline Recycling and Transfer Station improves efficiency and allows the division to reduce the fee for this service.  The reduced fee will make it more cost effective for commercial haulers to bring loads of yard waste and organics to county transfer stations (currently to the Shoreline station and eventually to all newly constructed facilities) where the organics can be consolidated and transported to processors more efficiently, and to provide a financial incentive for self-haulers to separate these materials for recycling.  As described below, the lower fee would cover the cost of providing the service.
Currently, the vast majority of yard waste and organics collected curbside is taken by the haulers’ route trucks to Cedar Grove Composting either in Everett or Maple Valley.  By lowering the fee at transfer stations, it should be more cost-effective for the collection companies to bring these loads to the county’s geographically dispersed transfer stations where they can be consolidated into fewer, larger loads (in transfer trailers) for transport to Cedar Grove.  This change would increase efficiency for the haulers while decreasing truck traffic, wear on roads, fuel use, and greenhouse gases, thereby promoting sustainability.  The reduced fee is also expected to provide an incentive for self-haulers to separate yard waste from the garbage so these materials can be recycled rather than disposed.

At this time, the Shoreline Recycling and Transfer Station is the only station that has the capacity to accept yard waste and organics from commercial haulers.  The new Bow Lake Recycling and Transfer Station, currently under construction, and all transfer stations scheduled for construction in the future will be able to accept these materials from both self-haul and commercial customers.  The Cedar Falls Drop Box and Enumclaw Recycling and Transfer Station can accept source-separated yard waste from self-haulers only.  

In 2009, about 3,800 tons of yard waste and organics were delivered to the Shoreline, Enumclaw, and Cedar Falls facilities, with more than 75 percent of that tonnage received at the Shoreline station.  CleanScapes, the collection company for the City of Shoreline, has expressed an interest in transferring organics through the Shoreline station rather than hauling each load to Cedar Grove in Everett.  Based on its estimates, if CleanScapes were to bring all of the organics it collects curbside to the Shoreline station it would amount to approximately 6,750 tons annually.  It is expected that with the lower fee, other collection companies may also take advantage of the Shoreline station for organics transfer and that the amount of organics collected in the service area that are delivered to the station will grow gradually.  In 2009, the amount of organics collected in the entire Shoreline service area is estimated to be about 24,000 tons; the Shoreline station is equipped to process and transport this amount of organics and more.
The revenues from the $57.50-per-ton-fee, with new projected tonnage from organics collected in the City of Shoreline, would cover the transfer and transport costs, including maintenance of relevant equipment.  As tonnage increase in the future, revenues would also contribute to debt service and general overhead.
The lower fee for yard waste and organics system-wide is possible now largely due to the new design and added capacity at the Shoreline station.  With an increase in the amount of organics received, efficiency increases and the cost to process each ton decreases.  Additionally, the organics delivered to the Shoreline station are transported by division trucks in the same size trailers as those used to transport garbage.  Until recently, the only facilities accepting source-separated yard waste were Enumclaw and Cedar Falls where the material is hauled by contractors in smaller drop boxes at a greater cost to the division.  At all new stations, yard waste and organics will be transported by division trucks in the larger transfer trailers.  

If you have any questions, please contact Kevin Kiernan, Division Director of the Solid Waste Division of the Department of Natural Resources and Parks, at 206-296-4385 or kevin.kiernan@kingcounty.gov

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Tom Bristow, Interim Chief of Staff



  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Burns, Deputy Director, Department of Natural Resources and Parks (DNRP)

Kevin Kiernan, Division Director, Solid Waste Division, DNRP
